BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

PUBLIC MEETING

ST MARY’S CHURCH, LITTLE WAKERING ROAD
21 September commencing at 7 pm
in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, 432 Little Wakering Road, Barling Magna.

In attendance: Nathan Whitehead (Head of Service Delivery, Diocese of Chelmsford), Karen Abaka-Wood (Associate Planner & Case Officer, Church Commissioners), M Cohen (Chair of Barling Magna Parish Council), M Steptoe (Vice-Chair of Barling Magna Parish Council), M Power (Parish Clerk).

The meeting provided an opportunity for residents to contribute to the discussion on the future of the Grade II* listed building of St Mary the Virgin Church in Little Wakering Road and to how the community could take over responsibility for the Church so that a plan could be put forward for consideration by the Church Commissioners.

Regular services stopped at St Mary’s Church in 2010, due to a declining congregation and the last public service was held was in 2017. The Church has fallen into a state of disrepair and the costs of making the building viable and then the ongoing maintenance and running costs would be a big financial commitment. The Church of England does not have the funds to meet the costs of maintaining and insuring the building and it is now proposed that the church be closed. 

Cllr Steptoe provided a brief history of the church building and stated that the area of Barling Magna was well used by walkers and cyclists. One suggestion was that the renovated church be used as a stop off point for walkers using the coastal path, which is already in place in part and is finger posted on Wakering Common.

In response to questions from residents, the following was noted:

· The church is owned by the Parochial Church Council within the diocese. The church is in a state of extreme disrepair and, as a Grade II* listed building of significant architectural interest, the PCC was obliged to keep the building water and wind proof but was not in a position to repair the building.

· One of the next parts of the of the process of finding a new use would be a valuation of the church building and, until this was available, the Church would not be able to comment on a sale price; the proposed use of the building would affect its value. The Church is looking for the best use of the building and is not bound to find the best price. Community use would trump residential use. A valuation would take into account the state of the building and the cost of repairs. There is currently no running water or sewage provision, and the church would need a complete re-wiring. If the community were to take over responsibility for the church, the Church Commissioners would impose certain covenants as part of the sale.

· It was requested that that the quinquennial inspection report, which was undertaken every 5 years and would show the works that need to be done to the building, be provided. This would allow costs of repair to be calculated. Fixtures of a listed building had to be protected. There is currently no plan in place for the future use of the building, although demolition was not a realistic option. The Church Conservation Trust did not have sufficient funds to repair or refurbish the building. The Church of England church heritage report 2014 had not added St Mary’s to the heritage at risk register

· On receipt of a proposal for the future use, the diocese would make a recommendation to the Church Commissioners, who would make a final decision. 

· The future of the graveyard would depend on who the purchaser is. The local church owns St Mary’s at the moment.

A resident advised of an offer to survey the church building to provide a valuation of works by Bakers of Danbury. This would be in addition to the survey by the Church, which was for valuation purposes. In the meantime, a request could be made to the PCC for permission for the community to provide protection for the roof to halt any further damage.

The church could be sold freehold and Grade II features would be retained. There are grants available to the community.

A trust or other suitable legal vehicle could be set up by the community to run and maintain the church building and protect it for the future benefit of the parish. The valuation report was likely to be available within 3 months. A title report was also awaited, and the receipt of this report was dependent on being able to trace the deeds, which are ancient. It was noted, however, that the land is registered at the Land Registry noting the Incumbent of the Benefice of Barling and Little Wakering in the County of Essex in the Diocese of Chelmsford and his Successors as having title absolute.

A broad use, including the use of the buildings for funerals, can be written into covenant, but this would depend on who owns the building. The Church would not sell the church until it can be confirmed that the proposals put forward can be implemented. 

The Church wants to progress this as quickly as possible and welcomes the chance to work closely with the community.

The Parish Council could organise a survey to ask residents for their suggestions/feedback. A resident offered to deliver leaflets if this was required. The Parish Council could organise a survey to ask the local community for ideas for community use of the building. A Trust or other vehicle could be established to manage the programme.

A provisional date of Tuesday 18 January was set for a further public meeting to discuss progress made and the way forward.
